COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE LONDON FREE PRESS, A DIVISION OF POST MEDIA CORPORATION (The Employer)

~ and ~



UNIFOR LOCAL 87-M Editorial Unit (The Union)

January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2022

Table of Contents

ARTICLE 1 - COVERAGE	
ARTICLE 2 - DUES DEDUCTION	
ARTICLE 3 - UNION REPRESENTATION	5
ARTICLE 4 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	6
ARTICLE 5 - NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT	7
ARTICLE 6 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 7 - SENIORITY	
ARTICLE 8 - LEAVE OF ABSENCE	
ARTICLE 9 - BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	
ARTICLE 10 - COURT LEAVE	16
ARTICLE 11 - PREGNANCY AND PARENTAL LEAVE	16
ARTICLE 12 - HEALTH AND SAFETY	17
ARTICLE 13 - INFORMATION	
ARTICLE 14 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME	18
ARTICLE 15 - VACATIONS	
ARTICLE 16 - HOLIDAYS	
ARTICLE 17 - SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL	23
ARTICLE 18 - INSURANCE PREMIUMS	-
ARTICLE 19 - PENSION	
ARTICLE 20 - SEVERANCE PAY	24
ARTICLE 21 - AUTOMOBILES	24
ARTICLE 22 - WAGES	
FULL-TIME SALARY SCHEDULE	27
ARTICLE 23 - MISCELLANEOUS	29
DIGITAL CAMERAS	
ARTICLE 24 - LEGAL COUNSEL	
ARTICLE 25 - PROFESSIONAL ACTIVITIES	
ARTICLE 26 - PART-TIME AND TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES	
ARTICLE 27 - TERMINATION	
APPENDIX 'A'	
PART-TIME HOURLY RATE SCHEDULE	
APPENDIX 'B'	39
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 1 RE: PERSONNEL AND PERFORMANCE	
APPRAISAL FILES	40
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 2 RE: JOB-SHARING	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 3 RE: PROFESSIONAL MATTERS	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 4 RE: TRAINING	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 5 RE: RELIGIOUS HOLIDAY SUBSTITUTION	41
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 6 RE: RECOGNIZED HOLIDAY OVERTIME	
AND CHRISTMAS PAY	42
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 7 RE: DEFERRED COMPENSATION LEAVE	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 8 RE: VISION CARE	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 9 RE: BARGAINING COMMITTEE WAGES	
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 10 RE: MEETINGS WITH SENIOR EDITORIAL	

MANAGEMENT	43
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 11 RE: TIME SHEETS	44
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 12 RE: REPORTERS WORKING AS COPY	
EDITORS	44
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 13 RE: ACTING AS MANAGEMENT	44
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 14 RE: HARASSMENT POLICY	44
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 15 RE: WORKFLOW GUIDELINES	44
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 16 RE: STD PLAN/CASUAL ABSENTEEISM	45
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 17 RE: ON-SITE BALLOTING	45
LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 18 RE: COST PLUS	46
FAMILY EMERGENCY LEAVE LANGUAGE	46

ARTICLE 1 - COVERAGE

1.01 The Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees of the Employer employed in its Editorial Department, save and except Editor-in-Chief, Editor, Managing Editor, Assistant Managing Editor, News Editor, Business Editor, City Editor, Sports Editor, Today Editor, Art Director, Saturday Editor, Librarian and Office Manager, employees exercising managerial functions or employed in a confidential capacity in matters relating to labour relations within the meaning of Section 1(3)(b) of the Labour Relations Act, and high school students on a co-operative training program.

The Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for the London Free Press Online employees save and except the director of Internet Media and Online Sales Manager. Any future new products produced by the LFP Editorial Department will come in under Article 1 Coverage.

1.02 In the event that a new job classification is established in the Editorial Department and there is a dispute as to whether the employee who occupies the new position exercises managerial functions or is employed in a confidential capacity in matters relating to labour relations, the matter shall be referred to the Ontario Labour Relations Board for determination. The parties agree to abide by the decision of the Ontario Labour Relations Board and to include or exclude the person accordingly.

ARTICLE 2 - DUES DEDUCTION

- 2.01 The Employer shall deduct the regular Union dues on all earnings from regular salary payments to each employee.
- 2.02 The amount of regular Union dues to be deducted shall be furnished to the Employer by the Union.
- 2.03 The deducted dues shall be remitted to the Union no later than the fifteenth (15th) day of each month following the month in which the deductions are made with a statement showing the names of the employees from whom deductions have been made and the amount deducted. The amount of dues to be deducted may be amended by the Union upon giving the Employer fourteen (14) calendar days written notice. The new deductions will take effect on the pay day in the next week following the expiry of such notice.
- 2.04 In consideration for the Employer making deductions in accordance with this Article, the Union shall indemnify and save harmless the Employer, including agents and persons acting on its behalf, from any liability, claims or actions in any way connected with the deduction of Union dues.
- 2.05 The Employer shall advise new employees and employees who are transferred into the bargaining unit that a Collective Agreement is in effect and of the provisions of

the agreement with respect to deduction of Union dues, and also advise such employees of the name of the Union's Unit Chairperson. The Employer shall advise the Union's Unit Chair in writing when an employee is hired or transferred into the bargaining unit. A Union representative shall be allowed one hour during such employee's first month of work to discuss the Union and Collective Agreement and to sign the employee into Union membership should he or she wish.

2.06 The employer shall in, each pay period deduct \$0.01 per hour for all regular hours worked from the wages of employees covered by this Collective Agreement.

The monies so deducted shall be remitted to the charitable foundation known as the Unifor Social Justice Fund no later than the 15th day of the month following the month in which the hours were worked. The Employer shall also include with the remittance the number of employees for whom contributions have been made.

It is understood that participation in the program of deductions set out above is voluntary. Employees who do not wish to participate must so inform the Employer within thirty (30) days after being hired.

All such employee contributions to the Unifor Social Justice Fund shall be recorded on the employee's T4 form.

2.7 The Employer agrees to deduct general assessments as required by Unifor, Local 87-M, Southern Ontario Newsmedia Guild and to remit the total of individual deductions by cheque to the Treasurer of the Union before the end of the month following the month in which the deductions are made. As with the remittance of regular union dues provided for in clause 2.03, the Employer shall, when remitting assessments, give the names of the employees from whose pay deductions have been made.

ARTICLE 3 - UNION REPRESENTATION

- 3.01 Upon notification in writing by the Union, the Employer will recognize a reasonable number of stewards to service grievances in the manner provided under this Agreement.
- 3.02 The Union agrees that stewards and Union executive committee members have their regular work to perform on behalf of the Employer, and in recognition of that, neither a steward nor an executive committee member will leave his regular duties to, in the case of a steward, service a grievance or, in the case of an executive committee member, attend a meeting with the Employer without first obtaining permission from his or her supervisor, which will not be unreasonably withheld. Stewards and executive committee members shall advise their supervisors of the expected length of absence from duties and report to them upon their return to work.

- 3.03 Stewards and executive committee members who do not absent themselves from regular duties unreasonably will be compensated at their regular salary plus applicable shift differential for time spent in attending meetings with the Employer (other than negotiation meetings) and in servicing grievances up to but not including arbitration.
- 3.04 The Employer shall allow up to three (3) employees including the Unit Chair time off to attend meetings with the Employer for the purpose of negotiating a renewal of this Collective Agreement. The Employer also will grant the Union bargaining committee reasonable time off to prepare for negotiations, provided reasonable notice is given. When such time off is granted, the Employer will continue to pay bargaining committee members their regular salaries plus applicable shift differentials and the Union agrees to reimburse the Employer for this expense.
- 3.05 The Employer shall continue to provide the Union with its present bulletin board space and shall provide another site should the space disappear because of physical alteration of the workplace or a change in location of the workplace.

ARTICLE 4 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- 4.01 The Union agrees that it is the exclusive right of the Employer to manage its business in every respect and, without restricting the generality of the foregoing, to plan, direct and control its operations, systems, publications, procedures including the manner in which and by whom work shall be done and to maintain order and efficiency and to hire, transfer, classify, appoint, promote, lay off and recall employees and to suspend, demote, discharge or otherwise discipline employees for just cause. The Employer agrees that it shall exercise these rights and powers in a fair and reasonable manner.
- 4.02 The Employer agrees that the exercise of these rights and powers in conflict with any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be subject to the provisions of the grievance procedure.
- 4.03 The Employer shall not normally assign to any editorial manager any work done by employees within the bargaining unit. In addition to the foregoing, the occasional performance of bargaining unit work by an editorial manager shall not cause a layoff of a bargaining unit employee. Non-editorial managers and staff shall not perform bargaining unit work.

For clarity, in the event of a layoff of an employee, this paragraph shall not prevent an editorial manager from continuing to do bargaining unit work to the extent such type of work was being performed prior to the layoff.

4.04 The Employer agrees that it shall not move bargaining unit work to a Postmedia property other than to a Unifor bargaining unit, or other than to Postmedia

employees who are members of a Unifor bargaining unit. For clarity, this excludes the outsourcing of bargaining unit work to a third party, or outside of the province, which is a management right retained by the Employer. However, the Employer commits not to outsource bargaining unit work to a third party with the intention of subsequently moving it to a non-Unifor property or employees as specified above. Furthermore, the parties agree that bargaining unit work will not be transferred to or from the National Post.

In the event bargaining unit work is moved to Unifor employees or a Unifor bargaining unit, employees who lose work as a result of the move will be offered the choice of layoffs or positions at the new location of the work. Upon such move, the affected employees shall be governed by the terms of the collective agreement in effect at the new location, except that their salary, if less than at their prior location, will continue to be governed by the collective agreement from which they are departing, following which they will be paid the top rate for their classification in the collective agreement at the location to which the work was moved.

ARTICLE 5 - NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT

5.01 The Employer agrees that during the term of this Agreement there will be no lockout as defined by the Labour Relations Act. The Union agrees that during the term of this Agreement there will be no strike as defined by the Labour Relations Act.

ARTICLE 6 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

6.01 An employee shall have the right to grieve any complaint arising from the application, interpretation, administration or alleged violation of this Agreement. It is understood that nothing contained in this Article is intended to preclude the informal discussion and review of employee concerns or complaints between employees and members of management. No employee shall have a grievance until the employee, with the assistance of a Union representative if so desired, has given his or her immediate supervisor an opportunity to resolve the complaint.

STEP 1

6.02 It is the mutual desire of the parties hereto that grievances of employees be adjusted as quickly as possible and it is understood that if an employee has a grievance, it shall be discussed with his or her supervisor within thirty (30) days of when the circumstances giving rise to the grievance were known or should reasonably have been known to the grievor in order to give the supervisor an opportunity of adjusting the grievance. The discussion shall be between the employee and/or the Union steward and the supervisor, but the supervisor may elect to have the assistance of another person. The supervisor's response to the grievance shall be given within seven (7) days after such discussion.

STEP 2

- 6.03 Failing settlement, the grievance may be taken up in the following manner and sequence provided it is presented within fifteen (15) days of the supervisor's reply to the grievance: The Union shall present the grievance in writing signed by the employee, in the case of an individual grievance, to the Editor-in-Chief, or designate, setting forth the nature of the grievance, and the remedy sought. The Editor-in-Chief or designate shall arrange a meeting with the Union within seven (7) days of the receipt of the grievance at which the grievor, in the case of an individual grievance, may attend, if requested by either party, and discuss the grievance. The Editor-in-Chief or designate may have such assistance at the meeting as is considered necessary. The Editor-in-Chief or designate will give the Union a decision in writing within seven (7) days following the meeting with a copy to the grievor.
- 6.04 In the event the grievance has not been satisfactorily settled under the foregoing Grievance Procedure, the matter shall then, by notice in writing given to the Employer within thirty (30) days of the date of the decision from the Editor-in-Chief or designate, be referred to arbitration as hereinafter provided.
- 6.05 Any matter so referred to arbitration, including any question as to whether a matter is arbitrable, shall be heard by an independent arbitrator. The notice of the party referring the decision to arbitration shall contain the names of three (3) neutral persons, any one of whom it is prepared to accept as Arbitrator. The recipient of the notice shall within fourteen (14) days advise the other party of either its acceptance of one of the proposed persons as the Arbitrator or shall suggest the names of other neutral persons it proposes to act as Arbitrator. If the recipient of the notice fails to respond, or if the two (2) parties fail to agree upon a neutral person to act as Arbitrator, within the time limits, the appointment shall be made by the Minister of Labour upon the request of either party. The Arbitrator shall hear and determine the matter and shall issue a decision. The decision shall be final and binding upon the parties and upon any employee affected by it.
- 6.06 Either party may, in the correspondence contemplated under Article 6.05 notify the other party of its suggestion to proceed before a Board of Arbitration. Provided both parties agree, an Arbitrator selected in accordance with articles 6.05 shall be appointed as chair of the Arbitration Board. Each party shall be responsible for naming its own nominee to the Arbitration Board and will advise the other party and the Chair of the name of its nominee ten (10) days prior to the date scheduled for the hearing. Where the parties have agreed to a Board of Arbitration, references in this Article to Arbitrator will be read to mean Arbitration Board, where appropriate.
- 6.07 The Arbitrator shall not be authorized to alter, modify or amend any part of the terms of this Agreement, nor to make any decision inconsistent therewith. Any individual who is selected as an Arbitrator cannot at any time have been involved in attempting

to solve the grievance or been involved in any way in the negotiation of this collective agreement.

- 6.08 The Employer and the Union shall each pay one-half (1/2) of the remuneration and expenses of the Arbitrator and if a Board of Arbitration is agreed to, each party shall pay the remuneration and expenses of its nominee. Neither party shall be obligated to pay any part of the cost of any stenographic transcript of an arbitration hearing without its expressed consent.
- 6.09 It is agreed that the time limits set out with respect to grievances and arbitrations are mandatory. The time limits imposed upon either party of any step in the Grievance Procedure may be extended by mutual agreement. A request for extension of the time limit made prior to the expiry of such time limit shall not be denied on an arbitrary basis.
- 6.10 Where the Arbitrator determines that a disciplinary penalty or discharge is excessive, he or she may substitute such other penalty for the discipline or discharge as it considers just and reasonable in all the circumstances.
- 6.11 The Employer shall have the right to file a grievance in writing signed by the Director of Human Resources or designate, with the Union within thirty (30) days of when the circumstances giving rise to the grievance were known or should reasonably have been known to the Employer. Failing settlement, a meeting will be held with the Union within seven (7) days of the presentation of the grievance and the Union shall give the Employer its written reply to the grievance in seven (7) days following the meeting. Failing settlement, such grievance may be referred to arbitration under this Article within thirty (30) days of the date the Employer received the Union's reply.
- 6.12 The Union shall have the right to file a grievance in writing with the Editor-in-Chief within thirty (30) days of when the circumstances giving rise to the grievance were known or should reasonably have been known to the Union. Failing settlement, a meeting will be held with the Union within seven (7) days of the presentation of the grievance and the Employer shall give the Union its written reply to the grievance in seven (7) days following the meeting. Failing settlement, such grievance may be referred to arbitration under this Article within thirty (30) days of the date the Union received the Employer's reply.

The Union shall not have the right to initiate an individual grievance and such grievances shall be initiated by the employee concerned. This restriction shall not apply to a grievance involving the discharge of an employee.

For the purpose of this Agreement, 'individual grievance' means a grievance that requests a remedy for an individual employee and does not arise out of the interpretation, application or alleged violation of an Editor-in-Chief department wide policy affecting bargaining unit employees generally.

- 6.13 Policy grievances and grievances involving the discharge or discipline of an employee may be submitted at Step 2 of the Grievance Procedure.
- 6.14 If two (2) or more employees have the same individual grievance arising out of the same circumstances and based on the same incident, such grievances may be combined and treated as a group grievance.
- 6.15 For the purpose of this Agreement, 'day' means a calendar day and 'grievance' means a complaint arising from the interpretation, application, administration or alleged violation of the Agreement.

ARTICLE 7 - SENIORITY

- 7.01 An employee will be considered on probation until he or she has completed three (3) months of continuous employment with the Employer. However, the Employer may, upon notification to the Union, extend the probationary period for up to a maximum of one (1) additional month. In cases where a probationary period is extended, the Employer will notify the Union and the employee in writing. Upon completion of such probationary period, the employee's name shall be placed on the appropriate seniority list and the employee's seniority shall date from the date of last hiring into a bargaining unit position. The Employer may discharge a probationary employee for any reason provided it does not act in bad faith or in conflict with any of the provisions of this Agreement and this shall constitute a lesser standard than the just cause standard for discharging such an employee.
- 7.02 Continuous service means the length of continuous service with the London Free Press since the date of last hiring. However, the Employer shall provide employees who transfer from related companies to The London Free Press full credit for past service for the purposes of vacation entitlement and severance calculations.

Current employees will have seniority and continuous service grandfathered.

- 7.03 The Employer shall prepare a seniority list showing the seniority date of each employee in the bargaining unit. An up-to-date copy of the seniority list shall be sent to the Union every six (6) months.
- 7.04 A person shall lose all seniority and shall be deemed to have terminated employment with the Employer if he or she:
 - (a) retires or voluntarily quits the employ of the Employer; or
 - (b) is discharged and such discharge is not reversed through the Grievance Procedure; or

- (c) is absent for three (3) consecutive working days unless a satisfactory reason is given to the Employer; or
- (d) fails to return to work upon termination of an authorized leave of absence or fails to utilize a leave of absence for the purpose indicated at the time the leave of absence was granted unless a satisfactory reason is given to the Employer; or
- (e) is absent due to layoff more than eighteen (18) consecutive months; or
- (f) fails to notify the Employer of his or her intention to report for work within ten (10) days from the date of delivery by courier dispatch of a notice of recall to his or her last place of residence known to the Employer unless a satisfactory reason is given to the Employer; or
- (g) fails to report to work after being recalled from layoff within fourteen (14) days of notifying the Employer of his or her intention to report for work, unless a satisfactory reason is given to the Employer.
- 7.05 In the event of a layoff, the Employer shall give the employees concerned eight (8) weeks' notice of such layoff and, where possible, will endeavour to give greater notice of layoff. Prior to the notification to employees, the Employer shall meet and have discussions with the Union in connection with the layoff and the number of persons to be laid off in the affected job classifications. Once notices of layoff have been given to affected employees, the Employer shall post bulletin board notices of layoff and receive requests for voluntary resignations. Employees must submit a request for voluntary resignation within two (2) weeks of the posting of the notice. If the Employer agrees to a voluntary resignation(s), such employee(s) will be eligible for severance pay in accordance with Article 21.01 and will forfeit any rights to recall. Should a voluntary resignation be denied, the reasons for such denial will be discussed with the Union. Voluntary resignations from employees in any classification as agreed by the Employer will be used to reduce the number of those to be laid off in such classification.

Following the process of voluntary resignations, notice of layoff to individual employees may proceed. All employee elections regarding each round of bump(s) shall be finalized within two weeks of the notice of layoff to the affected employee(s).

- 7.06 Before making a layoff, the Employer will, subject to the requirements, efficiency and economy of operations, first consider the use of attrition to reduce the number of employees it requires.
- 7.07 (a) In the event of a layoff, senior employees shall have the first opportunity for continuing employment and the right to displace junior employees in accordance with the following procedure:

The Employer shall lay off the employees affected within each classification in the inverse order of their seniority ranking with the Employer, provided those remaining are qualified to perform the work required. For the purposes of this article, qualified means able to perform the work required in the classification. For the purpose of layoff and recall, "qualified" means having the demonstrable skill, ability, and qualifications to do the work within a brief period of familiarization (for example, one week).

An employee designated to be laid off may, pursuant to the above, elect, prior to being laid off, to bump the employee with the lowest seniority in the same salary group, provided those remaining are qualified to perform the work required.

For the purposes of layoff, bumping and recall, all positions in Salary Groups 1, 2 and 3 shall be deemed to be the same classification. For additional clarity, an employee who bumps or is recalled to a position within a particular Salary Group shall be placed in the appropriate Salary Group for the purpose of wages and related compensation.

- Subject to the Employer determining otherwise on the same basis as set out (b) in paragraph (a) of this section, an employee not able to bump an employee in the same salary group may elect, rather than being laid off, to bump the employee with the lowest seniority in another salary group in the following sequence: (1) in the lower salary groups, in sequence, starting with the next lower salary group, down to and including Salary Group Five; if the employee cannot bump in (1), then (2) in a higher-rated classification up to but not above Salary Group Two; if the employee cannot bump in (2), then (3) in a classification lower than in Salary Group Five. For the purpose of bumping into a classification lower than in Salary Group Five, the employee may choose the classification he or she will bump into, subject to the Employer determining otherwise on the same basis as set out in paragraph (a) of this section and the employee with the lowest seniority in the classification affected will be bumped. For the purpose of bumping up in (2), only employees who have previously occupied such higher classification for a total of at least one (1) year in the past three (3) years may elect to bump an employee in the higher classification. For the sake of clarity, it is understood that a "classification" means a job listed under a salary group, e.g. multimedia journalist.
- (c) An employee who is otherwise entitled to bump a more junior employee may bump as many part-time positions as is operationally feasible in order to maintain his/her previous number of weekly hours.

If an employee is moved to a lower-ranked classification through the bumping process, he/she will be moved to the appropriate rate in the lower salary group after a period of 6 (six) months.

- (d) For the purposes of a recall, the Employer shall maintain a rehiring list and when hiring for permanent jobs or regular part-time or temporary jobs expected to last longer than one (1) month covered by the Agreement, shall first rehire persons from the list in order of their seniority, provided the employee is qualified to perform the work required. In cases where the recall would be to a classification in another salary group, the Employer shall have the right to determine otherwise on the same basis set out above. Employees on the rehiring list shall have the right to decline a temporary position or a position consisting of a different number of regular shifts per week or a position in a classification in a lower salary group than the classification from which the employee was laid off without jeopardizing his or her position on the rehiring list.
- 7.08 The Employer shall post a notice for ten (10) calendar days for all job openings in the bargaining unit. Temporary openings of less than three months' duration need not be posted. Employees may submit written applications for such jobs during the period of the posting and applicants shall be granted an interview.
- 7.09 The dates of posting and its closing shall appear on the information posting along with an outline of the job and a summary of the qualifications required and the initial location. Employees who apply in writing will be granted an interview. An employee who was not selected may, upon request, and with the assistance of a Union representative if so desired, meet with the Employer for the purpose of discussing why his/her application was not successful.
- 7.10 Nothing in this Agreement shall preclude the transfer of an individual excluded from the bargaining unit to a position where he or she is included in the bargaining unit, or the transfer or promotion of an employee in the bargaining unit to a position where he or she is excluded from the bargaining unit, if he or she has consented to such transfer or promotion. There shall be deemed to have been no break in the continuous service of such individual by reason of such transfer or promotion. There shall be no layoffs as a direct result of such a transfer into the bargaining unit, except where the transfer is part of a reduction in staff in the editorial department and the individual excluded from the bargaining unit previously held a position now covered by the bargaining unit.
- 7.11 If an employee is laid off as a direct result of the introduction of major change in equipment or technology used by the Employer in its operations, and such layoff will occur within twelve (12) months of the change, the Employer shall give the Union at least four (4) months' notice of the layoff. During this period, the parties shall meet to discuss ways and means of reducing the impact of such change.
- 7.12 Except under extraordinary circumstances, the employer shall not publish editorial content submitted by independent contractors or volunteers (excluding students) that constitutes a substitution for full-time or part-time bargaining unit positions and/or bargaining unit work. The nature of extraordinary circumstances shall

include considerations of enterprise, exclusive access, first-person voice, frequency of contribution, proximity, timeliness, specialized knowledge and significant competitive advantage for the newspaper.

It is agreed on a without-prejudice and go-forward basis that Article 7.12 shall not restrict the Company's right to assign or accept editorial content contributions from one freelance columnist and the People You Know Column who the employer does not acknowledge as bargaining unit employees. It is understood that the designations shall be for a long and indefinite term.

It is understood that submissions from citizen journalists must satisfy the criteria of infrequent contribution, plus enterprise or first-person voice.

Bargaining unit members will be notified of and considered for any new or renewed freelance assignments.

ARTICLE 8 - LEAVE OF ABSENCE

- 8.01 The Employer will grant leave of absence without pay to a reasonable number of employees selected by the Union for the purpose of attending Union meetings, conventions, education courses not in excess of one (1) week and special meetings and CLC and OFL conventions, provided reasonable notice is given to the Employer.
- 8.02 Employees who wish to run for public office in a municipal, provincial or federal election shall first obtain from the Employer a leave of absence without pay. If elected, the Employer may require the employee to resign. The employee must first obtain permission for the leave of absence.
- 8.03 The Employer will grant an employee a leave of absence without pay or benefits to work in an official capacity for the Union, the CLC or the OFL. During this time period, the employee will continue to accrue bargaining unit seniority and advance on the wage grid. The Employer agrees that an employee may make all pension plan and benefits contributions including the employer's contribution during an approved leave of absence. Credited service for pension purposes will not accumulate during such leaves unless the employee makes arrangements to make all pension plan contributions.

All agreements must be in writing with copies to the Union. The employee must give the Employer one (1) month's notice in writing of such a leave of absence, or an election that may lead to the need for such a leave and, if operational concerns require it, up to two (2) weeks more notice after the election. No more than one (1) employee may be absent on this leave at any one time.

8.04 The Employer may grant an employee extended leave without pay or benefits of up to one (1) year, for the purpose of education, foreign exchange programs, caring for a family member, charitable work, writing, editing or other publishing projects, none of which may be in competition with the Employer. The first part of such leave will consist of all unused vacation and accumulated overtime and this part of the leave

shall be with benefits. Extended leave may be renewed upon agreement between the Employer and the employee for an additional period of up to one (1) year. The Employer will use its best efforts to return the employee to a comparable job on return from such leave. If such a job is not available, the employee will be given a job and be paid the regular salary he or she received at the time the leave commenced plus any applicable general salary increases. The employer will use its best efforts to return the employee to a comparable job on return from such leave if such job exists. In the event no such comparable job exists, Article 7 shall apply.

- 8.05 The following conditions apply to approved leaves of absence in excess of one (1) month's duration granted under this Agreement other than maternity, adoption and paternity leaves of absence:
 - there will be no loss of seniority or benefits as accrued to the beginning of such leaves;
 - (b) during such leaves the short-term sickness income protection plan will not apply;
 - (c) pension plan contributions cease during such leaves;
 - (d) credited service for pension purposes will not accumulate during such leaves;
 - (e) time off for such leaves will not be counted as time worked for the purposes of vacation pay and it will be pro-rated accordingly.

ARTICLE 9 - BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

- 9.01 A bereavement leave of absence of five (5) consecutive days, including the day of the funeral, will be granted to an employee upon a death in his or her immediate family. Where any such day occurs on a regularly scheduled working day for the employee, he or she shall be paid on the basis of the standard number of hours which he or she otherwise would have worked at regular salary plus applicable shift differential. The employee may be granted additional bereavement leave without pay at the discretion of the Employer. The employee shall notify the Employer as soon as possible following the death.
- 9.02 Immediate family for the purpose of Article 9.01 shall mean father, mother, spouse or children, parental in-laws, step children, same-sex partners and their children and any relative living with the employee.
- 9.03 A bereavement leave of absence of up to three (3) consecutive days, including the day of the funeral, will be granted upon request to an employee upon a death in his or her family. Where any such day occurs on a regularly scheduled working day for the employee, he or she shall be paid on the basis of the standard number of hours which he or she otherwise would have worked at regular salary plus applicable shift differential. The employee may, in exceptional circumstances, be granted additional bereavement leave without pay at the discretion of the Employer. The employee shall notify the Employer as soon as possible following the death.

- 9.04 Family shall mean sister, brother, stepfather, stepmother, stepchildren, stepbrothers, stepsisters, father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, grandchildren, great-grandchildren, grandparents, grandparents, grandparents-in-law and great-grandparents-in-law.
- 9.05 Employees who are required to leave the country to attend a funeral or attend to matters relating to a bereavement leave under Article 9.01 or 9.03 shall be granted an extended unpaid leave of absence.

ARTICLE 10 - COURT LEAVE

10.01 Should an employee be required on his or her regular work day to report for jury duty or is subpoenaed to testify before a court of law, coroner's inquest, Parliamentary Inquiry or Royal Commission, the employee will be paid regular salary plus applicable shift differential for the first five days of leave. However, the employee will not be entitled to any pay under this Article if he or she is a party or principal in any of the aforementioned proceedings unless a party or principal as a result of performing the employee's proper duties for the Employer.

ARTICLE 11 - PREGNANCY AND PARENTAL LEAVE

- 11.01 Pregnancy and parental leave shall be granted in accordance with the provisions of the Ontario Employment Standards Act. An additional pregnancy or parental leave of absence without pay shall be granted upon request, provided the request is made at least two (2) weeks prior to the initial scheduled return date. The total length of the leave(s) will not exceed one year.
- 11.02 The following conditions apply to pregnancy and parental leaves of absence granted under this Agreement:
 - (a) during such leaves, the short-term sickness income protection plan will not apply;
 - (b) time off for such leaves will be counted as time worked for the purposes of vacation pay;
 - (c) there will be no loss of seniority;
 - (d) the employee will continue to participate in the benefit plans under Articles 19 and 20 of the Collective Agreement with the employee and Employer each continuing to make the usual contributions unless the employee elects in writing not to do so;
 - (e) arrangements between the Employer and the employee suitable to the Employer for either pre-payment or regular payment during the leave, of employee

contributions for pension and/or benefits coverage will be made in advance of the commencement of the leave.

11.03 The Employer will establish a supplemental unemployment benefit (SUB) plan effective January 1, 1993, or as soon thereafter as all necessary rulings and approvals, including those required to allow the Employer to deduct all SUB payments for income tax purposes, are received. The SUB plan will provide a payment to an employee granted a leave under this article who has applied and qualified for pregnancy or parental benefits under the Employment Insurance Act, equal to the amount of the weekly employment insurance benefit he or she will receive, and paid for each of the two (2) weeks in the waiting period under the Employment Insurance Act. In addition to this payment, the employees shall receive an additional thirty-five per cent (35%) of her regular weekly salary for the full seventeen (17) week period An employee who terminates employment during or at the conclusion of pregnancy or parental leave, or less than one (1) month after completing such a leave shall reimburse the Employer for any SUB benefits which were received.

LEAVE FOR FAMILY EMERGENCY

- 11.04 During each calendar year on a non-cumulative basis, an employee may take up to three (3) days' leave of absence with pay as a result of an emergency that affects the employee's immediate family or sickness of or injury to a member of the employee's immediate family. The employee must report the reason for such leave(s) to his or her immediate supervisor or the Manager, Human Resources.
- 11.05 The Company and Union understand that employees are at times dealing with personal issues that affect their ability to function in their workplace. As such, the Company and Union will develop a communication program to inform employees who may be victims of domestic violence or abuse to assist them in dealing with these and other personal issues. The Company will provide access to those employees who have requested further assistance with a third party provider who have staff to deal with such situations. Individuals who are disabled and unable to work as a result of domestic violence or abuse will be eligible for paid time off subject to the terms and conditions of the Company's short term and long term disability. The Company will provide necessary accommodations to victims of domestic abuse. The Company will recognize in its communications program that the Union may appoint an Anti-Domestic Violence Advocate and will allow reasonable paid time off to respond to calls / for communications. Time spent by the advocate will be considered Union business.

ARTICLE 12 - HEALTH AND SAFETY

12.01 The Union shall appoint a worker representative to the Newspaper Safety and Health Committee being established for the purpose of exchanging and discussing

information on safety and health and considering specific safety and health matters within the operation of the Employer.

- 12.2 The worker representative will receive his or her regular salary plus applicable shift differential for time lost from scheduled work for attending meetings of the Newspaper Safety and Health Committee.
- 12.03 Employees who regularly work on video display terminals (VDTs) are encouraged to take an annual eye examination and will receive their regular salaries plus applicable shift differential for the time lost from scheduled work for this purpose.

ARTICLE 13 - INFORMATION

13.01 The Employer shall supply the Union once every six (6) months with a list containing the following information for each employee in the bargaining unit:

(a) name and address; telephone number, alternate telephone numbers and email addresses.

- (b) date of birth, seniority date, continuous service date, classification, status, regular salary, experience rating.
- 13.02 Within two (2) weeks after the hiring of a new employee, the Employer shall furnish the Union in writing with the data specified in the above Section of this Article.
- 13.03 The Employer shall supply the Union monthly with a list containing the following information:
 - names of employees leaving the bargaining unit or taking leaves of absence with or without pay, the effective date and the reason for leaving the Unit or taking a leave;
 - (b) changes in employees' addresses made known to the Employer, salary, job classification, status, or return from a leave of absence with or without pay, indicating the effective date of the change.

ARTICLE 14 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

- 14.01 The normal work week for employees is thirty-seven and one-half (37 1/2) hours and the normal work day is seven and one-half (7 1/2) hours. Overtime for employees shall be defined as a period worked in excess of seven and one-half (7 1/2) hours in a scheduled day or thirty-seven and one-half (37 1/2) hours in a week. There shall be no scheduled split shifts except with the consent of the employee.
- 14.02 Overtime premium will be one and one-half (1 1/2) times an employee's regular

salary plus one and one-half (11/2) times applicable shift differential or compensating time-and-one-half (11/2) off with regular salary plus applicable shift differential, at the option of the employee provided that at no time may the employee accumulate more than seventy-five (75) hours of time owing, including holiday pay. Once an employee has accumulated for any reason the seventy-five (75) hours of time owing, all overtime premium earned thereafter will be paid at the rate applicable when it was earned. In the case of compensating time off, such time will be taken on dates agreed upon between the employer and the employee.

Any employee with more than 37.5 hours at the end of Period 8 in any given year will have the amount in excess of 37.5 hours paid out by the last available pay day in September.

The company will have the right to schedule overtime in reverse order of seniority on those occasions when no volunteers come forward. The company will schedule those employees who have the skill, ability and qualifications to do the job up to a maximum of four (4) hours per week.

- 14.03 An employee called back to work after having completed his or her scheduled work for the day and leaving the premises, shall receive a minimum of four (4) hours at the overtime premium. Employees asked to work from home for any reason other than editorial notifications will receive a minimum of one (1) hour pay.
- 14.04 The Employer will post work schedules of days and hours for scheduled employees at least two (2) weeks in advance of the week for which they apply. A manager will sign the schedule prior to posting to ensure schedules are fair and meet the requirements of the Collective Agreement.
- 14.05 Work schedules may be changed subject to the requirements of operations and affected employees will be advised in advance of the change as early as reasonably possible. The Company will make reasonable efforts to advise the employees by phone at home or by another means, if the employee is off and will not be returning to work within seven days of the change, before changes are signed and posted. If an employee is required to work on what otherwise would have been a scheduled day off or on a shift which is different from the shift posted in Article 14.04, and less than seven (7) days notice of such change is provided to the employee, he or she shall receive overtime premium for all work performed on that day unless the employee has explicitly agreed to waive the overtime premium. In these circumstances, personal preferences may not be accommodated. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of a shift change, the employee will receive the overtime premium for all hours which are different than those originally scheduled. There will be a minimum payment of two (2) hours.
- 14.06 Unless waived by the employee, the Employer will provide an eleven (11) hour interval following the completion of an employee's scheduled shift before the start of his or her next scheduled shift.

- 14.07 The Employer will make reasonable efforts to schedule consecutive days off while taking into consideration the requirements and efficiency of operations and the wishes of the employees concerned. Whenever possible, employees will be scheduled on a day off for the preceding or following week immediately prior to or immediately after a vacation period of a full week, subject to the wishes of the employee concerned. Notwithstanding the foregoing, employees shall be scheduled seven (7) consecutive days off for each week of vacation.
- 14.08 An employee who is required to work on a scheduled day off shall receive overtime premium for all work performed on that day with a minimum payment of seven and one-half (7 1/2) hours of overtime premium.
- 14.09 For the purpose of this Agreement, 'week' shall mean a period of seven (7) consecutive days commencing Sunday at 12:01 a.m.
- 14.10 There shall be no duplication or pyramiding of overtime premiums or any other premiums under this Agreement.
- 14.11 The Employer agrees to make every effort to schedule weekend work in an equitable fashion with the goal of having employees work no more than two weekends in each four-week period.

ARTICLE 15 – VACATIONS

The parties agree to the implementation of the new vacation policy effective September 1, 2018. However, anyone receiving vacation in excess of the new allotment as of the date of ratification or within one year of that date shall be grandfathered at the greater allotment.

Service	Vacation Entitlement Based on Years of Service
Less than 1 year	accrue at a rate of 1.25 days/month
1 to 6 years	accrue at a rate of 1.25 days/month (3 weeks/year)
7 to 14 years	accrue at a rate of 1.67 days/month (4 weeks/year)
15 years and greater	accrue at a rate of 2.08 days/month (5 weeks/year)

The Company maintains the right to schedule unused and nonscheduled vacation time prior to the end of the fiscal year.

Employees can carry up to five (5) days of vacation from one year to the next. Employees will complete the Vacation Carryover form and submit for approval to the employee's supervisor. This time must be used within the first three months of the fiscal year unless other arrangements have been made with the employee's supervisor.

- 15.02 Each employee will be paid in that year regular salary plus applicable shift differential for each week or part thereof of vacation entitlement.
- 15.03 Vacations shall be scheduled by the Employer during the vacation year in which the employee is entitled to the vacation, considering the wishes and seniority of the employees and the efficiency and requirements of operations. Vacation dates may be changed by the Employer when it considers it necessary for its operations.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, each employee shall be entitled to at least two (2) weeks of vacation during the months of July and August. All vacations must be taken during the year in which they are granted and no vacation may be carried forward to the next year except with mutual consent. The current practice of including the full week of Canada Day and the full week before Labour Day in the months of July and August will be continued for the purposes of this Article.

- 15.04 Upon termination, retirement or death, an employee or the estate of the employee, will receive all vacation pay owing for vacation earned in addition to vacation pay accrued for time worked in the current vacation year.
- 15.05 An employee who has an unpaid leave of absence in excess of one (1) month during the applicable vacation year shall have the vacation period and pay adjusted on a pro rata basis. This pro rata adjustment shall not apply to the period of time that an employee is on Pregnancy or Parental leave to which the employee is entitled under the Employment Standards Act.
- 15.06 The employer shall prepare and post the schedule for summer vacation no later than April 30 of every year. The employer shall also prepare and post the schedule for Christmas no later than November 15 of every year.

Any change in the schedules for Christmas Day, Boxing Day or New Year's Day made after November 15 will trigger payments as applicable under Article 14.06

ARTICLE 16 - HOLIDAYS

16.01 The following holidays are recognized under this Agreement:

New Year's Day, Family Day, Good Friday, Victoria Day, Canada Day, Civic Holiday, Labour Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day, Boxing Day.

Each employee shall receive one (1) additional recognized holiday during each calendar year as follows:

Employees will be eligible for one Float Day per fiscal year which cannot be carried forward into the new fiscal. This should be scheduled with your immediate manager

and may be taken once all vacation has been taken. No other additional days outside of the statutory holidays will be designated as additional days off other than the Float Day.

Any employee assigned to work any part of a weekend prior to or following a holiday recognized in this Article shall have the right to be scheduled on or off on the holiday.

Any employee assigned to work Christmas or Boxing Day shall have the right to be scheduled off on the weekend prior to the holidays.

- 16.02 In the event that a new holiday is legislated by the Federal or Provincial Government, it shall be recognized as a holiday under this Agreement.
- 16.03 An employee will receive holiday pay in accordance with Section 16.04 of this Article, provided that an employee shall not receive holiday pay if absent from work on the day of the holiday on account of sickness or injury or on a leave of absence of any kind.
- 16.04 For the purposes of Section 16.03, holiday pay shall be as follows:
 - (a) If a recognized holiday occurs on what would otherwise have been an employee's scheduled work day and the employee is not required to work on that day, the employee shall receive regular salary plus applicable shift differential for that day.
 - (b) If a recognized holiday occurs on an employee's scheduled day off, the employee shall receive, at the option of the employee, either regular salary plus applicable shift differential for that day or a lieu day off with regular salary plus applicable shift differential to be taken on a day agreed upon between the Employer and the employee.
 - (c) If an employee works on a recognized holiday, the employee shall receive regular salary plus applicable shift differential for the day and an additional premium of two (2) times the regular salary plus applicable shift differential of the employee, subject to subsection (d). At the option of the employee, such premium may be taken in compensating time off at a time agreed upon by the employee and the Employer.
 - (d) In the event the Employer does not publish on a recognized holiday and an employee works on that recognized holiday, the employee shall receive regular salary plus applicable shift differential for the day plus an additional premium of two (2) times the regular salary plus applicable shift differential of the employee for work performed on the recognized holiday.
- 16.05 If a recognized holiday occurs during an employee's vacation, the employee shall receive either an extra day of vacation with pay, an extra day of vacation pay, or an

extra day off with pay at a time mutually agreeable between the employee and the Employer. The applicable option shall be selected by the employee.

ARTICLE 17 - SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL

- 17.01 A differential per shift shall be paid to employees whose scheduled shift begins or ends between the hours of 7:59 p.m. and 6:00 a.m. A differential per hour shall be paid to employees required to work outside of their scheduled shift in the hours between 7:59 p.m. and 6:00 a.m.
- 17.02 The amount of the above differentials shall be based upon regular salary as follows:

Weekly Basic Salary plus Merit Pay	Weekly Night Differential	Differential per Shift	Differential per Hour
\$600 and higher	\$69.24	\$13.85	\$1.85
\$525 to \$599.99	65.31	13.06	1.74
\$450 to \$524.99	60.80	12.16	1.62
less than \$449.99	56.86	11.37	1.52

17.03 A split shift differential of five dollars (\$5.00) for each full shift worked will be paid to an employee whose regular shift is divided so that the employee reports for work twice in a full shift.

ARTICLE 18 - INSURANCE PREMIUMS

The parties agree to the elimination of the current Flex Benefit Plan effective January 31, 2018 and the implementation of a new single benefit program effective February 1, 2018.

ARTICLE 19 - PENSION

The parties agree to the closure of the Defined Benefits Plans. The Company will participate in the CWIPP program by contributing 4% of salary with respect to current and new employees. Employees will also contribute 4% but will have the option to increase their personal contribution to 5%.

The Company will unilaterally decide whether to implement CWIPP within the term of the collective agreement. CWIPP will not be implemented earlier than 15 months following the ratification of the agreement.

If the Company decides, for any reason, not to move forward with CWIPP then the current Define Benefit Plan will remain in place.

The parties agree to meet to discuss any company proposal to merge or wind up the four DB plans within 30 days of notice being provided by the Company. **ARTICLE 20 - SEVERANCE PAY**

- 20.01 An employee who is laid off from work is eligible to receive severance pay under this Agreement. The amount of such severance pay shall be one (1) week's regular salary for the employee multiplied by the sum of the number of the employee's completed five (5) months of employment and the number of the employee's additional completed months of employment divided by five (5) to a maximum of seventy-eight (78) weeks regular salary for the employee. Such severance pay shall be paid on a lump sum basis.
- 20.02 If a laid-off individual is recalled to work before the expiry of the number of weeks of severance pay paid for, the unearned severance pay shall be refunded to the Employer. Reasonable terms shall be arranged if required by the employee.
- 20.03 An individual who is recalled to work after having received some or all of the severance pay he or she was entitled to shall, if the employee becomes entitled to severance pay again, have deducted from his or her continuous service the amount of continuous service used to determine the amount of severance pay previously paid to the employee. This adjustment in continuous service shall be made only for the purpose of calculating future entitlement to severance pay.
- 20.04 There shall be no duplication or pyramiding of severance pay under the provisions of the Employment Standards Act. If severance pay is required to be paid under the Employment Standards Act, the amount of severance pay paid or payable under this Agreement shall be reduced by the amount of such statutory severance pay.

ARTICLE 21 - AUTOMOBILES

- 21.01 Any employee authorized to use their personal vehicle for Company business will be reimbursed at the Revenue Canada Prescribed Kilometer Rate. This rate will be reviewed and adjusted retroactively to the date Revenue Canada made it effective at least once per year. (language held in abeyance for the term of this contract) For the life of this contract, any employee authorized to use their personal vehicle for Company business will be reimbursed in each calendar year at the rate of 54 cents for the first 5,000 km driven and 48 cents thereafter.
- 21.02 Employees must maintain the minimum levels of automobile insurance established by the Employer from time to time.
- 21.03 Parking: The Employer will agree to provide parking reimbursement in full for all Multi-Media Journalists who use their vehicle for company business, and a 20% discount on posted market prices for all other employees for authorized local lots within 3 kms of lease property, for 100 spots as long as we are in the new

building.

The Employer agrees to continue actively seeking discounted parking arrangements.

ARTICLE 22 - WAGES

- 22.01 The basic salaries set out in the Salary Schedule are minimum salaries and it is agreed that the Employer may grant discretionary merit increases based upon individual merit and performance.
- 22.02 The Employer will advise the Union of the salaries of new employees upon their hiring and discuss the matter with the Union before placing such new employees on the salary schedule. The Employer will consider, among other things, the nature of the work performed by the employee in prior employment and its comparability to the job duties required by the Employer and the nature, size, circulation and frequency of the publication(s) for which the employee previously worked.
- 22.03 It is expected that employees will normally progress annually within their groups from the starting basic salary to the job rate basic salary. However, it is understood that the Employer may accelerate or not progress any employee in his or her basic salary progression within the group based upon its assessment of the employee's performance. If an employee's progression is accelerated, such employee shall be considered to have achieved the appropriate experience rating as a result of the acceleration.
- 22.04 In the case where an employee is not progressed, the employee may appeal to the Editor-in-Chief who shall meet with the employee and a representative from the Union to review and attempt to resolve the appeal.
- 22.05 In the event the appeal is not resolved, it may, by notice in writing given to the Employer within thirty (30) days of the date of the Editor-in-Chief's decision, be referred to arbitration as provided under Article 6 of this Agreement.
- 22.06 Each employee will receive the general salary increase as applied to his or her basic salary.

The following increases shall be applied to each classification:

Jan. 1st/ 21 – 1% Jan. 1st/ 22 – 1%

It's also expected that each employee in receipt of merit pay will normally receive the general salary increase as applied to that merit pay. However, it is understood that the Employer may withhold all or part of the application of the general salary increase to an employee's merit pay based upon its assessment of the employee's performance.

- 22.07 An employee who performs the work and responsibility of a higher salary group, either permanently or temporarily, shall receive an increase of either ten (10) per cent of the employee's basic salary, or the job rate basic salary of the higher group, whichever is less for the full period of the temporary assignment or in the case of a permanent promotion until a wage increase anticipated by this Article is received. In the case where the regular salary of the employee is greater than the increase, the employee shall retain his or her regular salary.
- 22.08 The Employer will notify the Union of any new job classification it establishes in the bargaining unit. If the rate of pay for the new classification is challenged by the Union, the parties shall meet and endeavour to resolve the issue. Any change shall be retroactive to the date the employee began work in the new job classification. If the Union does not agree to the rate of pay for such new classification, the Union shall have the right to file a grievance with the Editor-in-Chief within thirty (30) days of the Employer's response.
- 22.09 'Basic Salary', wherever used in this Agreement shall mean the salary set out in the Salary Schedule and does not contain either merit pay or shift differential.
- 22.10 'Regular Salary', wherever used in this Agreement shall mean basic salary plus merit pay and does not contain shift differential.
- 22.11 'Merit Pay', wherever used in this Agreement shall mean that part of the regular salary paid to an employee which is above the job rate for his or her classification as set out in the Salary Schedule.
- 22.12 Paginators will put stories, pictures, graphics and PDFs on inside pages and assign those stories to the rim for copy editing. They will update pages and print proofs and may publish pages released by a copy editor. A paginator will not be held accountable for copy editing errors on a page, even if they were the ones to publish the page.

Paginators will be paid the Group 3 job rate if they are asked to copy edit stories or write headlines and cutlines, either working in the rim or on the page, or if they are asked to proof pages.

Paginators will be paid the Group 5 job rate if they are asked to design inside open pages, special reports, weekly section center spreads, maps, graphics, section fronts, or any portion of the front page.

FULL-TIME SALARY SCHEDULE

GROUP 1:

Chief Photographer; Assistant City Editor; Assistant News Editor; Assistant Sports Editor; Assistant News Editor Digital; Assistant Today Editor; Assistant Business Editor, Weekly Sections Editor.

	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$1430.84	\$1430.84	\$1430.84	\$1437.99
Job Rate Basic Salary	1568.93	1568.93	1568.93	1576.77

GROUP 2:

Legislative / Parliamentary Reporter; Editorial Writer; Senior Copy Editor; Senior Copy Editor / Design, Homes, Forum, Food, Wire, Visuals, Slot, Travel, Business Monday; Columnist / Sports; Columnist / General; Columnist / National; Multi-Media Editor.

	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$1365.17	\$1365.17	\$1365.17	\$1371.99
Job Rate Basic Salary	1493.10	1493.10	1493.10	1500.57

GROUP 3:

Copy Editor; Copy Editor / Reporter.

	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$ 890.87	\$ 890.87	\$ 890.87	\$ 895.33
After 1 year	976.91	976.9	976.91	981.80
After 2 years	1074.26	1074.26	1074.26	1079.63
After 3 years	1179.53	1179.53	1179.53	1185.43
After 4 years	1296.13	1296.13	1296.13	1302.61
Job Rate Basic Salary	1430.84	1430.84	1430.84	1437.99

GROUP 4:

Multi-Media Journalist

	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$ 826.35	\$ 826.35	\$ 826.35	\$ 830.48
After 1 year	911.24	911.24	911.24	915.80
After 2 years	1005.21	1005.21	1005.21	1010.24
After 3 years	1115.01	1115.01	1115.01	1120.58
After 4 years	1231.61	1231.61	1231.61	1237.77
Job Rate Basic Salary	1365.17	1365.17	1365.17	1371.99

It is agreed that any layoffs will be done strictly by seniority in the Multi-Media Journalist Category. There will be no allowance for preferred skills.

GROUP 5:

Features Artist / Designer; Graphics Artist; Photo Technician/ Photographer.

	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18Ja	n. 1/19 Jar	n. 1/20
Minimum	\$ 793.53	\$ 793.53	\$ 793.53	\$ 797.49
After 1 year	877.29	877.29	877.29	881.68
After 2 years	966.72	966.72	966.72	971.55
After 3 years	1070.86	1070.86	1070.86	1076.21
After 4 years	1185.20	1185.20	1185.20	1191.12
Job Rate Basic Salary	1313.10	1313.10	1313.10	1319.67

GROUP 6:

Editorial Assistant; Library Assistant

	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$ 718.80	\$ 718.80	\$ 718.80	\$722.40
After 1 year	812.77	812.77	812.77	787.25
After 2 year	942.94	942.94	942.94	920.35
After 3 year	1066.34	1066.34	1066.34	1071.67
After 4 years	1116.00	1116.00	1116.00	1121.58

GROUP 7:

Bureau Reliefer; Lead Paginator

	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$ 712.02	\$ 712.02	\$ 712.02	\$715.58
After 1 year	783.34	783.34	783.34	787.25
After 2 years	915.77	915.77	915.77	920.35
Job Rate Basic Salary	1032.37	1032.37	1032.37	1037.53

GROUP 8: Paginator

	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$ 665.62	\$ 665.62	\$ 665.62	\$668.94
After 1 year	718.82	718.82	718.82	722.41
After 2 years	781.22	781.22	781.22	785.13
Job Rate Basic Salary	821.63	821.63	821.63	825.74

<u>Students</u>

It is agreed that the Company may hire students. Students will be paid the Classification minimum rate. For each additional student hired, the employer may reduce the wage for all students in the classification by 5% to a maximum of 75% of the minimum rate.

ARTICLE 23 - MISCELLANEOUS

23.01 There shall be no discrimination by the Employer, the Union or any employee against an employee contrary to the provisions of the Ontario Human Rights Code. The Employer and the Union recognize the right of employees to work in an environment free from sexual harassment and agree that sexual harassment of employees will not be tolerated.

The parties agree that complaints of harassment shall be investigated and resolved in accordance with the 'Harassment Policy'.

- 23.02 There shall be no discipline, suspension or discharge except for just cause.
- 23.03 An employee may, upon request, have a steward present at a meeting with the Employer where the employee is being given a written notice of warning, or being suspended, discharged, or demoted for disciplinary reasons. The Employer shall advise the employee of this right in advance of such a meeting. When an employee is given a written notice of warning, suspension, discharge or disciplinary demotion the reason(s) will be indicated and a copy of the letter given to the Union. The Employer agrees that any written notice of warning or suspension will be removed from any active employee's file and not used against such employee when such disciplinary letter is more than two (2) years old.
- 23.04 The Employer shall provide an employee with a copy of a formal performance assessment at least one (1) week before the assessment is discussed with the employee. If the employee finds the performance assessment unsatisfactory, the employee may within one (1) week appeal to the Editor or designate who shall meet with the employee and a representative from the Union to review and attempt to resolve the appeal.
- 23.05 The Employer shall pay all authorized expenses incurred by the employee in the service of the Employer upon submission of expense reports in the prescribed form supported by vouchers and receipts when normally obtainable.
- 23.06 Where the Employer requires the employee to attend a course or professional seminar, the Employer shall pay the full cost of the course or professional seminar in advance. Where the Employer approves an educational course requested by the employee, the Employer shall pay, on successful completion, the full cost of such course, which is to be attended on the employee's own time outside of normal working hours.
- 23.07 The company will provide employees the tools that allow them to perform their work in an appropriate manner.

Prior to making decisions regarding tools in the previous paragraph, the employer will consult with the professional matters committee.

Digital Cameras

The Employer shall provide and maintain an appropriate professionally competitive set of digital camera equipment for each full-time photographer.

The Employer will insure peripheral equipment provided by photographers and used in the course of work.

The London Free Press agrees to repair or replace any peripheral equipment damaged in the course of performing the job.

ARTICLE 24 - LEGAL COUNSEL

- 24.01 An employee who, as a result of performing assigned work in the proper course of the employee's duties, is sued or charged under a Federal, Provincial or foreign statute or a municipal bylaw will, upon the employee's request, be provided with legal counsel selected (after consultation with the employee) and paid for by the Employer and shall not suffer loss of wages or benefits as a result thereof.
- 24.02 The Employer shall indemnify employees against any fines resulting from such legal proceedings.
- 24.03 The Employer will not require employees to give up custody of nor disclose any knowledge, information, notes, records, documents, films, photographs or tapes or the sources thereof to any party other than the Employer, unless otherwise required by law. The Employer agrees that the foregoing will not be released to any other party without first making a reasonable attempt to discuss the matter with the employee concerned.

ARTICLE 25 - PROFESSIONAL ACTIVITIES

- 25.01 With the exception of columnists and critics, the Employer will not use bylines, credit lines, or other forms of personal identification over an employee's protest.
- 25.02 The Employer will make a reasonable attempt, prior to publication, to consult with an employee before approving substantive changes and / or cuts in articles, photographs or graphics that would significantly change the meaning of the material. If the employee cannot be contacted, the byline, credit line or other form of personal identification will be removed.
- 25.03 The Employer will not publish a clarification, correction or retraction without first making a reasonable attempt to contact the employee concerned.
- 25.04 The Employer will not publish letters to the editor or other material critical of employees without first making a reasonable attempt to contact the employee concerned.

- 25.05 The Employer will not enter the work of any employee in any contest without the permission of the employee concerned. Employees will not enter work published in The Free Press in any contest without the permission of the Employer.
- 25.06 The Employer will not require employees to write, edit, design layout or import copy paid for by or provided by advertisers as part of their work. If an employee performs such work voluntarily, remuneration will be on a freelance basis.
- 25.07 Employees shall be free to engage in any activities outside of working hours provided such activities do not interfere with the performance of their work for the Employer. Employees will not perform service for publications or any other media in competition with the Employer without the Employer's permission. No employee will exploit his or her connection with the Employer without the Employer's permission. Non-fiction articles written or to be written by employees will first be offered to the Employer for use in its publications. Acceptance or rejection by the Employer will be given within five (5) days and payment for use of the material will be reasonably competitive.
- 25.08 The Employer will not use an employee's name, image or reputation to promote the paper without first discussing with the employee.
- 25.09 When the Employer sells editorial contributions (e.g. writing, video, blogs, podcasts, photographs, cartoons or graphic illustrations) created by employees during the course of their employment, the contributing employee shall receive 25 per cent of the net sale revenues, (i.e. deducting a reasonable administrative fee that shall be disclosed upon request). However, this article shall not apply if the sale is for republication in an existing or future Postmedia newspaper, magazine or other periodical or corresponding electronic versions. If the company discounts the sale price in whole or in part, a reasonable fee shall be paid.
- 25.10 On the basis of the rates of compensation established in this contract, the Employer is the owner of all copyrights on all materials produced by the editorial employees in the course of their employment with The London Free Press and has the full right to reproduce, publish, translate, broadcast, distribute, archive, sell, or license this material in any manner, form or medium that the Employer chooses, including electronic form and Internet. It is agreed that any employee producing content or material waives any and all rights, including moral rights, with regard to that content or material.

ARTICLE 26 - PART-TIME AND TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES

- 26.01 For the purpose of this Agreement, a part-time employee shall mean one who regularly works not more than eighty (80) per cent of the normal work week of thirty-seven and one-half (37 1/2) hours a week. A part-time employee shall be paid on an hourly basis at least equivalent to the hourly rate for the weekly minimum basic salary provided for in this Agreement.
- 26.02 For the purpose of this Agreement, a temporary employee shall mean one who is employed on a part-time or full-time basis for a period of time up to:
 - (a) five (5) consecutive months for any reason; extension or renewal of this temporary position shall be by mutual agreement only;
 - (b) twelve (12) consecutive months for special projects;
 - (c) twenty-four (24) consecutive months for leaves of absence.

The Union shall be notified in writing of the hiring of a temporary employee and the expected duration of and reason for the temporary position. A temporary employee whose services are no longer required or whose term has expired may be terminated upon two (2) weeks' written notice to the employee and the Union.

26.3 The provisions of this Agreement shall apply to part-time and temporary employees unless otherwise stated in Appendix "A" attached to this Agreement.

ARTICE 27 – TERMINATION

27.01 This Agreement shall become effective from January 1st , 2021 and terminate on December 31st , 2022.

Within ninety (90) days but not less than thirty (30) days immediately prior to the termination of this Agreement, the Employer or the Union may initiate negotiations for a renewal of this Agreement.

SIGNED THIS DAY OF , 2022

FOR THE EMPLOYER

FOR THE UNION

Norman De Bono

Eileen Flood

Joe Ruscitti

Robin Harvey

Jonathan Juha

Mark Stockton Union Staff Rep.

APPENDIX 'A'

PART-TIME AND TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES

- (1) A part-time employee shall be on probation until he or she has completed sixty-five (65) shifts of work.
- (2) Effective from February 24, 1996, part-time employees shall accrue seniority on the basis of the number of hours paid for and vacation time off taken. Seniority accrues during pregnancy and parental leave and during any other leave of absence of up to one month's duration based on the average weekly number of hours paid for and vacation time off taken during the previous six (6) months. Seniority accrued to February 24, 1996, shall be maintained.
- (3) For the purposes of Section 11.02, part-time employees will accrue vacation entitlement during the period of the leave to which they are entitled under the Employment Standards Act and vacation pay for such period will be calculated solely on the basis of the average number of hours per week worked for the Employer in the twenty (20) week period immediately preceding the commencement of the leave. For the purposes of Section 11.03, the SUB payment to part-time employees will be equal to the amount of weekly employment insurance benefits he or she will receive calculated solely on the basis of the average number of hours per week worked for the Employer in the twenty (20) week period immediately preceding the commencement of hours per week worked for the Employer in the twenty (20) week period immediately preceding the commencement of hours per week worked for the Employer in the twenty (20) week period immediately preceding the commencement of the leave.
- (4) Section 14.01 shall apply to part-time employees except for the normal work week. Section 14.02 shall apply to part-time employees except for the purposes of time bank and compensating time off. In the application of Articles 14.01 and 14.02, overtime shall apply where work has been performed in excess of thirty seven and one-half (37 1/2) hours in a week or seven and one-half (7 1/2) hours in a day. Section 14.03 shall not apply to part-time employees. Section 14.04 shall apply to part-time employees where work has been performed in excess of seven and onehalf (7 1/2) hours in a day. Section 14.05 does not apply to part-time employees.
- (5) The provisions of Article15, other than Section 15.10, do not apply to part-time employees. Each such employee shall receive vacation pay in January of each year based upon a percentage of his or her earnings in the immediate previous vacation year as described in Section 15.01. The vacation year shall begin on January 1 and end on December 31 of the same year. Vacation pay shall be calculated as follows:

The parties agree to the implementation of the new vacation policy effective September 1, 2018. However, anyone receiving vacation % n excess of the new allotment as of the date of ratification or within one year of that date shall be grandfathered at the greater allotment. If the provincial employment standards amount is higher than noted in the chart, it will be honoured.

Service	Vacation pay % Based on Years of Service
Less than 1 year	4%
1 to 6 years	4%
7 to 14 years	5%
15 years and greater	6%

Employees will be eligible for one Float Day per fiscal year which cannot be carried forward into the new fiscal. This should be scheduled with your immediate manager and may be taken once all vacation has been taken. No other additional days outside of the statutory holidays will be designated as additional days off other than the Float Day.

- (a) A part-time employee with less than six (6) years of continuous service as of December 31 in any year shall receive vacation pay of six (6) per cent of earnings in the previous year.
- (b) A part-time employee with six (6) years or more but less than fifteen (15) years of continuous service as of December 31 in any year shall receive vacation pay of eight (8) per cent of earnings in the previous year.
- (c) A part-time employee with fifteen (15) years or more but less than twenty-two (22) years of continuous service as of December 31 in any year shall receive vacation pay of ten (10) per cent of earnings in the previous year.
- (d) A part-time employee with twenty-two (22) or more years of continuous service as of December 31 in any year shall receive vacation pay of twelve (12) per cent of earnings in the previous year.
- (e) For the purposes of subparagraphs 5(a), 5(b), 5(c) and 5(d), the provisions of Section 15.07 apply.
- (6) Part-time employees shall be entitled to vacation time off without pay on the same basis as full-time employees.

- (7) For the purposes of Article 16, part-time employees must qualify for each holiday and holiday pay as per ESA guidelines. by having worked on at least twelve (12) days during the four (4) weeks immediately preceding the holiday. A part-time employee who does not qualify for the holiday and who works on such holiday will receive two (2) times regular salary plus applicable shift differential for the work performed on the holiday.
- (8) For the purposes of Article 18 and Article 21, regular salary for a part-time employee working seven and one-half (7 1/2) hours or more a week shall mean the average weekly number of hours paid in the pays received during the previous six (6) months.
- (9) The parties agree to the elimination of the current benefit plan effective January 31, 2018 and the implementation of a new single benefit plan for part time employees effective February 1, 2018.

Article 19 shall apply to part-time employees as follows:

- (a) Supplementary medical plan and dental plan: eligible for coverage after six (6) months of continuous employment. The Employer shall pay the portion of the premiums spelled out in Article 19 for full-time employees pro-rated on the basis of the average hours worked per week in the pay periods falling in the previous month.
- (b) Group life insurance: eligible for coverage after six (6) months of continuous employment. The amount of the insurance provided shall be adjusted every six (6) months from the employee's date of hire and shall be in the amount of the earnings of the employee in the previous six (6) months multiplied by five (5).
- (c) Long-term disability insurance: eligible for coverage after six (6) months of continuous employment. The amount of insurance shall be adjusted every six (6) months from the employee's date of hire and is based on sixty-six and two-thirds (66 2/3) per cent of the average weekly earnings of the employee in the previous six (6) months.
- (10) The parties agree to the closure of the Defined Benefits Plans. The Company will participate in the CWIPP program by contributing 4% of salary with respect to current and new employees. Employees will also contribute 4% but will have the option to increase their personal contribution to 5%.

The Company will unilaterally decide whether to implement CWIPP within the term of the collective agreement. CWIPP will not be implemented earlier than 15 months following the ratification of the agreement.

If the Company decides, for any reason, not to move forward with CWIPP then the current Define Benefit Plan will remain in place.

The parties agree to meet to discuss any company proposal to merge or wind up the four DB plans within 30 days of notice being provided by the Company.

For the purposes of Article 20, a part-time employee with at least one year of seniority shall be eligible to join the Pension Plan if during the preceding year he or she either works seven hundred (700) hours or has earnings equal to or greater than thirty-five (35) per cent of the CPP Yearly Maximum Pensionable Earnings for that previous year. In all cases, joining the Pension Plan shall be voluntary.

- (11) Section 22.02 does not apply to part-time employees.
- (12) In applying Section 23.03 to part-time employees, "annually" shall mean upon completion of each one hundred and ninety (190) shifts, but no employee may be credited with one hundred and ninety (190) shifts until one (1) year has passed after the employee's date of hire or the employee's previous date for annual progression.
- (13) Neither part-time nor temporary employees can bank time or take time off in lieu of overtime payment.
- (14) The provisions of Articles 7, 8 and 21 shall not apply to temporary employees.
- (15) The provisions of Articles 18, 19, 20 and 21 shall not apply to part-time employees who work less than seven and one-half (7 1/2) hours a week.
- (16) The provisions of Article 18 and Article 19 do not apply to temporary employees employed for less than six (6) months.
- (17) Where additional work opportunities become available and there are part-time employees in the classification in which the work will be performed, before additional employees are hired such part-time employees will be considered for the additional hours required provided they are qualified to perform the work. This provision does not obligate the Employer to offer full-time status to part-time employees where the Employer deems part-time classifications to be more appropriate for the workload required.

PART-TIME HOURLY RATE SCHEDULE

GROUP 1:

Chief Photographer; Assistant City Editor; Assistant News Editor; Assistant News Editor digital; Assistant Sports Editor; Assistant Today Editor; Assistant Business Editor.

Hourly	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$38.16	\$38.16	\$38.16	\$38.35
Job Rate Basic Salary	41.84	41.84	41.84	42.05

GROUP 2:

Legislative / Parliamentary Reporter; Editorial Writer; Senior Copy Editor; Senior Copy Editor / Design, Homes, Forum, Food, Wire, Visuals, Slot, Travel, Business Monday; Columnist / Sports; Columnist / General; Columnist / National.

Hourly	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$36.40	\$ 36.40	\$ 36.40	\$36.59
Job Rate Basic Salary	39.82	39.82	39.82	40.02

GROUP 3:

Copy Editor; Copy Editor / Reporter.

Hourly	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$23.76	\$23.76	\$23.76	\$23.88
After 1 year	26.05	26.05	26.05	26.18
After 2 years	28.65	28.65	28.65	28.79
After 3 years	31.45	31.45	31.45	31.61
After 4 years	34.56	34.56	34.56	34.73
Job Rate Basic Salary	38.16	38.16	38.16	38.35

GROUP 4:

Multi-Media Journalist

Hourly	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$22.04	\$22.04	\$22.04	\$22.15
After 1 year	24.30	24.30	24.30	24.42
After 2 years	26.81	26.81	26.81	26.94
After 3 years	29.73	29.73	29.73	29.88
After 4 years	32.84	32.84	32.84	33.01
Job Rate Basic Salary	36.40	36.40	36.40	36.59

GROUP 5:

Features Artist / Designer; Graphics Artist; Photo Technician/ Photographer.

Hourly	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$21.16	\$21.16	\$21.16	\$21.27
After 1 year	23.3	23.39	23.39	23.51
After 2 years	25.78	25.78	25.78	25.91
After 3 years	28.56	28.56	28.56	28.70
After 4 years	31.61	31.61	31.61	31.76
Job Rate Basic Salary	35.02	35.02	35.02	35.19

GROUP 6:

Editorial Assistant; Library Assistant.

Hourly	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$19.17	\$19.17	\$19.17	\$19.26
After 1 year	21.67	21.67	21.67	21.78
After 2 years	25.15	25.15	25.15	25.27
After 3 years	28.44	28.44	28.44	28.58
After 4 years	29.76	29.76	29.76	29.91

GROUP 7:

Bureau Reliefer, Lead Paginator

Hourly	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$18.99	\$18.99	\$18.99	\$19.08
After 1 year	20.89	20.89	20.89	20.99
After 2 years	24.42	24.42	24.42	24.54
Job Rate Basic Salary	27.53	27.53	27.53	27.67

GROUP 8:

Paginator

Hourly	Jan. 1/17	Jan. 1/18	Jan. 1/19	Jan. 1/20
Minimum	\$17.75	\$17.75	\$17.75	\$17.84
After 1 year	19.17	19.17	19.17	19.26
After 2 years	20.83	20.83	20.83	20.94
Job Rate Basic Salary	21.91	21.91	21.91	22.02

APPENDIX 'B'

RETURN TO WORK

- (1) There shall be no reprisals or action taken by the Employer, the Union or any employee against any employee as a result of his or her participation or lack of participation in the strike.
- (2) There shall be no break in the seniority of any employee as a result of participation in the strike.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 1. RE: PERSONNEL AND PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL FILES

This will confirm our understanding with respect to the personnel and performance appraisal files of employees. Each employee has the right to review his or her files at any time in the presence of a supervisor and respond in writing to any matter in the files with which he or she disagrees. For this purpose, the employee may receive a copy of the matter disagreed with and any written response will be placed in the files.

Any anonymous phone calls or letters critical of an employee received by the Employer will be discussed at once with the employee and if upon investigation not shown to be true, will be destroyed.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 2 RE: JOB-SHARING

During negotiations, the Company agreed to consider requests from employees who wish to enter into a job-sharing agreement.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 3 RE: PROFESSIONAL MATTERS

This will confirm our understanding that the Editor-in-Chief shall establish a joint committee, in consultation with employee representatives of the Union, consisting of management and employees in the editorial department to discuss from time to time professional matters of concern to the parties.

This committee will establish guidelines for the newsroom with respect to ethical reporting.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 4 RE: TRAINING

This letter will confirm our understanding during negotiations that the Company will meet with the local Union at least twice a year to discuss training and retraining associated with the implementation of new technology.

Training in work-essential software and other technologies will be supplied in a timely and equitable way to all employees in the relevant job classification.

The Employer will supply, in as timely a manner as possible, in-house training in photography for any reporter who wishes it, and copy coaching for any photographer who wishes it.

During the life of this agreement, the Company will offer mandatory training to all newsroom staff for multi-media content. This may include multi-media forms such as blogs, podcasts and videography; and skills such as writing or editing for the Web and posting content to the Web.

New training will be introduced in an equitable way as new technology becomes available.

The Company will meet with the Union semi-annually at the Union's request to review and discuss the training needs of its staff.

The parties to this Collective Agreement recognize the importance of training student journalists and LFP employees to the community, the paper and employees. To that end, the Parties have agreed to the following provisions:

- 1. Employees seeking training in job skills or jobs up to the classification of Copy Editor will express an interest to the Managing Editor on or before January 15 each calendar year.
- 2. At least two employees from the list will be trained each summer in house, selected on the basis of seniority.
- 3. Employees will be selected from the original list on the basis of seniority before employees who join the list in a subsequent January.
- 4. It is understood that there will be no more than 4 unpaid student interns per calendar year from post-secondary journalism programs. No unpaid internship will last for a period of longer than one month. No more than one such intern will be engaged at any time.
- 5. The Employer may also utilize single-shift volunteers from the Western program on the understanding that the Employer, the Union and the University agree on a professional development program for LFP employees. Use of single-shift volunteers will cease in the event of a layoff in the reporter or /copy editor classification.
- 6. In the event of a layoff of a reporter, photographer or copy editor, no new commitments will be made to engage interns.

The Company will notify the Union of any commitments made to interns.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 5 RE: RELIGIOUS HOLIDAY SUBSTITUTION

This letter will confirm our commitment made to you during negotiations that the Employer will not unreasonably deny the request of a bargaining unit employee to substitute a religious holiday for a recognized holiday.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 6 RE: RECOGNIZED HOLIDAY OVERTIME AND CHRISTMAS PAY

This letter is intended to clarify the payment of holiday premium for employees who are scheduled to work on Christmas Day and overtime premium for employees who are scheduled to work on a shift beginning on a recognized holiday.

An employee who is scheduled to work on Christmas Day will be paid regular salary plus applicable shift differential and an additional premium of two (2) times regular salary plus applicable shift differential for the day.

An employee who is required to work in excess of seven and one-half (7 1/2) hours on a shift beginning on any recognized holiday will be paid regular salary plus applicable shift

differential and an additional premium of two (2) times regular salary plus applicable shift differential for all hours worked on such shift.

In all other cases of holiday pay, the provisions of Article 16 apply.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 7 RE: DEFERRED COMPENSATION LEAVE

This letter will confirm our commitment made to you during negotiations that the Employer will, upon the written request of a bargaining unit employee, establish an unfunded deferred compensation leave arrangement.

Such arrangement shall be within the confines of the law and it is understood that no more than two employees in any classification, or a total of four employees in the bargaining unit, may be off on such leave at any one time.

There will be no loss of seniority as accrued to the beginning of such leaves.

Employer and employee benefit contributions will continue throughout the period of the arrangement as if the employee was working for the whole period and will be based on the salary paid to the employee throughout the period of the arrangement.

Exceptions to the benefits arrangement will be pension and LTD, in which case the employee and Employer contributions and benefit will be based on such employee's unadjusted regular salary.

Time off for such leaves will not be counted as time worked for the purposes of vacation pay and it will be prorated accordingly.

The Employer will pay any administrative costs associated with the arrangement.

Part-time employees who work on average three shifts a week or more during the six month period prior to the written request are eligible for deferred compensation leave. Temporary employees are not eligible for deferred compensation leave.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 8 RE: VISION CARE

The Employer agrees to supplement the current vision care benefit of \$100 by up to \$150 for bargaining unit employees and up to \$50 for eligible family members. Claims must be submitted first to the health plan, healthcare spending account and Cost Plus (\$700 annual)

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 9 RE: BARGAINING COMMITTEE WAGES

Notwithstanding Article 3.04, the Employer agrees that in order to expedite-the renewal of a new Collective Agreement, when up to four (4) bargaining unit employees are granted time off from their regularly scheduled shifts to attend meetings with the Employer for the purpose of the aforementioned negotiations, the Employer will pay such bargaining unit employees for such time off at their regular salary rate plus applicable shift differentials and the Employer will not ask the Union to reimburse the Employer for this expense.

Such payment by the Employer as noted above shall not include overtime or non-scheduled hours.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 10 RE: MEETINGS WITH SENIOR EDITORIAL MANAGEMENT

During these negotiations the parties discussed the importance of an ongoing dialogue between the senior editorial management and the Union's unit executive to discuss matters of mutual interest.

It is agreed between the parties that quarterly meetings between the two groups will be held during the life of this Collective Agreement. Meetings will be held more frequently when requested.

It is understood that the intent of such meetings is to foster open communication between management and the Bargaining Unit in the editorial department and ultimately to encourage the continuation of positive employee-employer relations.

It is noted that such meetings are not intended to take the place of or be a substitute for collective agreement negotiations, the grievance procedure or ongoing discussions between management and staff.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 11 RE: TIME SHEETS

Time sheets will not be changed without a discussion first with the employee.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 12 RE: REPORTERS WORKING AS COPY EDITORS

The Parties to this Collective Agreement agree that reporters will not be assigned to work as copy editors while employees in the copy editor/reporter classification are available, except in extraordinary circumstances.

LETTER 13 RE: ACTING AS MANAGEMENT

The current practice of paying employees who act as managers (\$10.00 per shift) will continue for the life of this agreement.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 14 RE: HARASSMENT POLICY

Both parties agree:

- To maintain the process of reporting back to the complainant that appropriate remedial action has been taken.
- Investigations may be conducted by a third party jointly appointed by the Union and the Company.
- To renew education on harassment and reporting procedures as needed.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 15 RE: Workflow Guidelines

The Parties agree to replace the reporter and photographer classification with the multimedia journalist job classification. Layoffs in the job classification will be handled on seniority basis only, according to the terms of the collective agreement. The following principles will help guide any evolution in the workplace as a result of multi-media work. It is the Union's hope that this change in job classification, and the following guidelines, will allow the Company more flexibility in assigning work, and allow more involvement in content management from copy editors to editorial assistants, and therefore will contribute to more reasonable expectations of what any individual multimedia journalist is asked to do at one time.

- Raw copy will be copy edited before being published, either online or in print. (Reporters may be asked to post their own material when immediacy of posting is a competitive advantage for the company, but those postings would be replaced by copy edited material in a timely way.)
- 2) Cutlines are part of the copy editing workflow.
- 3) Copy editing is bargaining unit work.
- 4) Posting is a job-essential skill for all employees in Groups 1-6.
- 5) Posting of copy edited material or photos may be done by any bargaining unit member in Group 1-6.
- 6) Paginators need a clear line of command.
- 7) Editorial work is the sole jurisdiction of employees in the editorial department. Only employees in the editorial department can be assigned editorial work. This does not negate the rights the Company has in Article 7.12

- 7) Multi-media journalists can produce photo, audio, video or text content for print and online.
- 8) The assignment desk is responsible for giving direction about primary areas of responsibility when more than one multi-media journalist is sent to cover a single assignment.
- **9)** Parties involved in production of video, including the narrator, whether on or off camera, story writer, and videographer are entitled to input into the final product prior to posting, where operationally possible.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 16 RE: STD Plan / Casual Absenteeism

For absences that fall outside the Short Term Disability Plan, employees may be required to provide a doctor's note to the employer to authorize their absence from work, as well as to qualify for payment of wages.

The request for the doctor's note will be based on reasonable criteria which are as follows:

1) The employee has an excessive record of absenteeism; or

2) The employee exhibits a pattern of absences; or

3) The employer has reasonable grounds to suspect that the illness was not legitimate.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 17 RE: ON-SITE BALLOTING

The employer agrees that the Union may hold annual balloting for elected positions in the workplace, provided there is no disruption to the operation. For clarity, the meeting may be held only after regular business hours and requests must be made two weeks in advance and approved subject to operational requirements.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING 18 RE:COST PLUS

In reference to ARTICLE 18 - INSURANCE PREMIUMS

Cost Plus "The Employer agrees to maintain Cost Plus, for those currently eligible, for the life of this collective agreement."

(Eligibility = those currently in receipt)

Letter of Understanding 19 RE: Work from Home

The Employer will consider employee requests to work from home in the context of the employee's role and operational requirements. Such requests will not be unreasonably denied.

WFH arrangements will be in accordance with the Employer's WFH Guidelines, which are still in development. The Employer reserves the right to amend such Guidelines.

It is understood that employees whose request to work from home on a full-time basis is accepted may be required to work onsite from time to time as per requirements of the department.

Employees whose request to work from home on a full-time basis is accepted may choose to purchase an office chair through the employer's supplier at the employer's usual corporate discount.

For individuals who must perform a portion of their duties at the workplace but have requested to work from home, a hybrid arrangement consisting of both office days and working from home may be considered. Such arrangements will include pre-determined days for work at home and work in the office. It is understood that employees working on a hybrid arrangement may from time to time be required to work onsite in addition to their scheduled onsite days.

When an employee is required by the Employer to work from home on a permanent basis the Employer shall:

- i. Provide a one-time home office allowance of \$300 to purchase ancillary office/computer equipment. It is understood that this applies only to employees who have or who will transition from a Postmedia office to permanent work from home. For clarity, employees hired into Postmedia titles where employees are already working from home will not be eligible.
- ii. Provide equipment and material required to do the job:
 - a. a desktop computer or laptop with camera and microphone, along with a mouse and mousepad.
 - b. an external microphone/headset if the employee's computer does not have a built-in microphone and they are not otherwise provided with a cell phone/phone subsidy.
 - c. equipment required to produce photojournalism, where deemed necessary by the Employer.
 - d. office supplies (eg. printer ink, paper, pens, etc.)
 - e. any other equipment or material mutually agreed by the Employer and Union as necessary to do the job.

The above does not disqualify the employee's entitlement to equipment, phones and or phone allowances under their local agreement. However, it is understood that there will be no doubling-up of entitlement.

If working from home results in demonstrably increased costs that can be directly attributed to the performance of work for the Employer alternate arrangements or compensation may

be made.

Employees who permanently work from home may request, and will be provided, a T2200. Letter of Understanding 20 RE: Equipment

Employee equipment is upgraded on a regular and ongoing basis. Awaiting confirmation from IT on number of laptops that are currently slated for upgrades.

It is understood that malfunctioning equipment must be reported to the employee's manager and IT in a timely fashion. The Employer will provide suitable replacement equipment in such circumstances.

Letter of Understanding 21 RE: Podcast

The parties agree that the podcast will remain outside of the scope of this Agreement for twenty-four (24) months from its start (November 1, 2020). If the Employer requires this role to continue beyond the above allotted time the duties will be incorporated into the bargaining unit.

FAMILY EMERGENCY LEAVE LANGUAGE

This letter will confirm the understanding reached by the parties during collective bargaining concerning the protocol that the Company will follow when considering an employee's request for a leave of absence due to a family emergency.

Application & Conditions

The entitlement to a Family Emergency Leave is restricted to requests regarding the care of family members listed in this contract under Bereavement Leave (spouse, children, father or mother, brother, sister, father-in-law, mother-in-law, grandmother, grandfather, grandchild, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law).

A family emergency leave must be a minimum of four (4) weeks and shall be no more than eight (8) weeks. An employee may make a special request for an extension of up to four (4) weeks.

An employee's request for an emergency leave will be granted at the Company's discretion and subject to the Company's operational needs. Limits may be placed, at the Company's discretion, on the number of employees in any one department able to take a family emergency leave during any period of time.

The Company may require employees taking a family emergency leave to provide medical, or other reasonable, evidence of the need for such a leave.

An employee who has been advanced pay under this letter and who has not completed the repayment of that money before ceasing employment (for whatever reason) will be required to repay the full amount owing to the Company. The employee will sign a direction and authorization to such effect upon the commencement, and as a condition, of the leave.

Protocol for Requesting and Granting Leave

- Individuals requesting a Family Emergency Leave shall submit a written application to their Department Head. A leave of absence to attend to a family emergency may be granted at the discretion of the Employer. A response will be provided within two (2) business days.
- 2. An employee who applies for the compassionate care benefits available under Employment Insurance (EI) and is approved for EI compassionate care benefits will be eligible for:
 - i. An advance payment equal to 60% of base pay during the 2 week EI waiting period;
 - ii. the Employer will subsequently advance payment equal to the difference between the payments received from EI and 60% of the employee's base pay for a maximum of 6 weeks, subject to continued government legislation and approval; and,
 - iii. Upon the employee's return to work, the employee's total compensation, including base salary, premium pay, and merit pay, will be reduced by 40% until the amounts advanced under (i) and (ii) have been fully repaid.
- 3. An employee, who does not qualify to receive EI benefits, may make special application to the Vice President, Human Resources for a partial salary advance on compassionate grounds. If approved, the employee will be advanced payment equal to 60% of the employee's base straight-time pay. Upon the employee's return to work, the employee's total compensation, including base pay, premium pay and merit pay, will be reduced by 40% until the partial salary advance has been fully repaid.
- 4. Nothing described in the above, precludes the Employer from granting additional time off, with or without pay, for compassionate reasons.